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February – March 2024

Hello Readers

It’s springtime – although as I am writing this – the weather forecast is 

threatening some nasty snowy stuff coming this way.  Let’s hope the wind 

has a change in direction and it misses this area.

The Christmas season soon came and went and unbelievably in this issue 

of the Beacon we will be celebrating Easter.  It really does seem to be early 

this year – Good Friday is 29th March and Easter Monday 1st April.  You will 

notice an Easter Egg Hunt poster inside, dates to be confirmed on social 

media platforms.

We have some wonderful celebrations – Topsy Bacon receiving the British 

Empire Medal, 2 local ladies celebrating their 90th birthdays and the 90th 

Anniversary of the MacRobertson Air Race – RAF Mildenhall to Melbourne, 

Australia in 1934.

Congratulations to Jane Spenser – Clerk to the Parish Council on achieving 

her CILCA accreditation (Certificate in Local Council Administration).  Well 

done Jane.

Whilst looking forward to what is within this issue, massive thanks must be 

given to everyone who took part in making Santa’s Sleigh the huge success 

that it was on 22nd December.  Santa and his helpers felt that this was by 

far the best year yet and look forward to 2024.

As always grateful thanks to all who help putting the Beacon together and 

the volunteers who deliver around the village.

Sue French



CUTSRUS
WE WANT YOU!

Bird in Hand, Beck Row, Mildenhall IP28 8ES

Telephone: 01638 515133
Est. 1994 a family run business.

Serving the local British and Americam communities.

Barber Shop
Haircuts including - Razor Round Neck and Ears

Special rates for the over 65’s

OPENING HOURS
Monday - Friday 9.00 - 17.30

Thursday - Closed
Saturday - 9.00 - 16.00

Car Parking Available l Walk-ins and Appointments Welcome
Ladies Hairdressing also available.

Est. 1994 a family run business.
Serving the local British and American communities.

Haircuts including - Razor Round Neck and Ears
Special rates for the over 65s

St J’s 
Stay and Play
Every Wednesday 

9.30am to 11.30am 
at St. John’s Church Hall

All children aged 0-5 and their parents/carers welcome

FREE

THURSDAY  THURSDAY  
CLUBCLUB
2pm – 4pm  

3rd Thursday of the month  

(over 50s) 

at Beck Row Methodist Church

For further details please  

contact Maggie Walker  

on 01638 715447

The Methodist Church

Sunday Services

Beck Row Methodist Church 11am

Holywell Row Methodist Church 6.30pm

Rev. David McAloon - 01842 753819

The Mildenhall Scale 
Model Club

now meets in St. John’s Church Hall

7pm - 10pm
every 1st and 3rd

Wednesday

Gary Wenko • T: 01638 714543

BECK ROW PRE-SCHOOL

Open term time only 
8.45am -3.00pm 

Contact: 01638 712621

Where learning  
through play is fun!

Email: beckrowpreschool@btconnect.com

What’s Going On 
Locally…

St John’s ChurchSt John’s Church
Sunday Services 9.30am 
2nd Sunday of the Month: Service of the Word 
4th Sunday of the Month: Holy Communion 
Refreshments served after every service.
2nd Monday of the Month:  
Ladies Bible Study – 10am

3rd Sunday of the Month:  
Lightwave Breakfast Church – 10am 
St John’s Church Hall, Community Events

1st Tuesday of the Month, Lunch  
– 12 noon for 12.30pm. Booking required.  
Contact Kathy 07963 958017

2nd Tuesday of the Month, Soup & Bingo  
– 12 noon. No booking required.

3rd Tuesday of the Month, Coffee Morning  
– 10am. No booking required.

4th Tuesday of the Month, Soup & Chickenfoot 
– 12 noon. No booking required.

Revs David & Caroline Butcher 07747 816038
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Gardening Tips
In January, days start getting longer and boy do we need longer, 
brighter days after a wet December.

So what can be planted now, without 
any hassle and we can start to see 
results quickly?  We can’t plant 
outside yet, but we can actually plant 
carrot seeds in pots and have them 
inside an unheated greenhouse.  Get 
a pot, put in potting compost and 
mix with a small amount of sand.  
The seeds are to be put in about 
one to one-and-a-half inches deep, 
water, then cover with a piece of 
glass to get them to germinate and 
then remove the glass.  

Use early growing carrot seeds and these will be the best tasting carrots of the 
year before anyone else’s.  

The glass can be taken off after germination and carefully select individual carrots 
to pull out as each matures.

HOUSE/COMMERCIAL CLEARANCE SERVICES
“Complete clearance service without the hassle”

Lakenheath based Sutton Services Limited are a well-established  
(over 30 years) and well-respected family run business  
specialising in demolition, clearance and reclamation  

and we are now pleased to be adding ‘house clearance’  
to the growing list of specialist services we provide

OFFERING:-

•	 Clearance due to end of tenancies, evictions or abandoned properties

•	 Clearance following a bereavement, moves into residential care or just downsizing

•	 Credits for any saleable items which will be offset against our clearance/disposal costs

•	 A compassionate, respectful and professional service individually tailored, with discretion 
and privacy to meet the needs of the Client

•	 Fully licensed Waste Carrier and EA licensed Recycling Site with all employees UKATA 
trained in Asbestos Awareness and removal of non-notifiable asbestos containing 
materials

•	 Copies of all disposal documentation provided

•	 RAF Lakenheath, Mildenhall and Feltwell Base access

•	 Garden clearance

•	 Our own fleet of various sizes of lorries and skips and plant

Our aim is to recycle or re-use 100% of recovered materials (excluding hazardous waste)

For any other information or if you would like me to call and see you  
for an informal chat please contact:-

Laura Prentice 
Sutton Services Limited, Undley Road, Lakenheath, Suffolk, IP27 9BX 

Phone: 01842 861231  or  07900 251007 
Email: laura@suttonservicesltd.co.uk  or  office@suttonservicesltd.co.uk

“Let us help you reduce the stress and worry”

Tree Works, Garden Maintenance, Fencing and Landscaping
Management of Woodland, Sports Grounds and Recreational Areas

Site Clearance and Stump Grinding Service
Aerial Drone Surveys Undertaken
Emergency Tree Call Out Service

No Job too Large or too Small

Professional, Ethical, Local Company, Fully Qualified and Insured
Free Quotations and Advice

www.thejoshuatree.uk
To make an appointment call: 01638 597711
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St John’s Church in Beck Row will be leading 
a Lent Bible Study Course which runs for 6 
consecutive weeks from 20th February at 
7.30pm on a Tuesday Evening at St John’s 
Church Hall. The course will be based on 
the TV Series ‘Broken’ starring Sean Bean 
and Anna Friel. ‘Broken’, written by Jimmy 
McGovern was first shown in 2017. The 
series focuses on the life and ministry of 
Father Michael Kerrigan, a Roman Catholic, 
priest who, despite past trauma and anxiety 

about his own inadequacies, attempts to bring the light of Christ into the lives of 
the people amongst whom he ministers. 

The series portrays real life at its most gritty and unvarnished, and in doing so 
raises many questions along the way about how to live faithfully when life is very 
hard. This series contains some disturbing story lines. It is not for the faint-hearted. 
It is ‘gritty’ but real… it contains swearing, themes of death, suicide, abuse, 
violence etc… There will be someone available to talk to if you need to.

A total of 6 sessions form the basis of this Lent Study, using the Bible to reflect 
on the issues raised. Each week during Lent there will be one episode to watch. 
We will then take time to discuss the issues raised and faced by the characters 
portrayed in this challenging drama.

Each session starts at 7.30pm in the Church Hall: 
Session 1 – Poverty and Morality 	 20th February 2024 
Session 2 – Suicide and Gambling	 27th February 2024 
Session 3 – What is Truth?	 5th March 2024 
Session 4 – Theft or Lying?	 12th March 2024 
Session 5 – Reconciliation	 19th March 2024 
Session 6 – Justice and Forgiveness. 	 26th March 2024

If you think you might find these discussions interesting please do come along and 
see.

Easter Services

Palm Sunday – 24th March 9.30am at Beck Row – Holy Communion  
– Revd Caroline

Maundy Thursday – 28th March 7pm, Group Service at Tuddenham – Revd David

Good Friday – 29th March 2pm, Group Service at Eriswell  
– “An hour at the Cross” – Revd Caroline

Easter Day – Sunday 31st March 9.30am, Beck Row and Eriswell  
– Holy Communion – with Revds Diane Grano and Dan Mullin respectively

If you have any Church related questions, or I can assist in any way, please contact 
me: Revd David Butcher 07747 816038 or: revdavidbutcher@gmail.com 

ST
. JO

HN’S NEW
S

®
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Specialising in Property Lettings & Sales

Carter Place, Field Road, Mildenhall, Suffolk. IP28 7AL - www.beatricecarter.co.uk 

Superior Rental Properties 
Specialising in USAF Requirements   

Gold Winner For Best Letting
Agent in Mildenhall 

5X Winner at the ESTAS
Family Run & Independant 

 

Bespoke Property Sales
Dedicated Sales Progressing

One to One Service
Attractive Marketing

Free Video Virtual Tours
Competitive Sale Fee's

 
 01638

712383

Spotlight on this edition’s Advertiser  
– Beatrice Carter Property Ltd

Beatrice Carter Property Ltd is a family run business 
from Mildenhall. It was founded by Carol Jaggard and 
her daughter Helen in 1994. They were unsure of what 
to name their new business, and, as Helen’s great 
grandmother “Beatrice Carter” used to rent out her 
cottages to the farm workers in the town of Mildenhall 
in the 1930s, they decided to name the business after 
her.

Some background…

Beatrice Cornell married James 
Carter who was a local man in Mildenhall, he owned a horse and 
cart and worked on roads for the Council.  He purchased land on 
Field Road, Folly Road and other areas in Mildenhall from the Trinity 
College in Cambridge which he farmed. Later, some of the farmland 
was compulsory purchased by the Council who then built Mildenhall 
Industrial Estate on it, naming a road after James, securing his place in 
the history of Mildenhall forever.

Local businesses would also hire James with his horse and cart, 
which allowed him to make a good living at the time. The couple had 
7 children, of which still survives, Beryl Williams (Carter) who married 
the artist Harold Williams.  In the 70s Harold was commissioned to 
paint a portrait of the actor Bob Hope which still hangs in the Bob 
Hope Community Centre on RAF Mildenhall. Beryl has just turned 98 
(in January 2024).

Beatrice lived on Field Road (in a row of cottages since demolished 
- bungalows have now been built there – near Field Walk) Beatrice 
kept cows as she supplied the town with milk. The cows would be 
walked through town every day to graze on the Jubilee Fields and 
then walked back in the evening – you can still see the rings where 
the cows were tied on the garden wall to one of the bungalows.

The owner of the business, Carol Whetton married Richard Jaggard 
in 1965 (also known as Burt, grandson of James and Beatrice) 
Richard was a local bricklayer who started work at Cocksedges 

in Mildenhall. He went on to have his own building firm Jaggard & Matthews. Carol and 
Richard have three children and four grandchildren. Carol and Richard 
were already landlords, renting a small 2 bedroom bungalow to USAF 
personnel in the 1970s.

Carol had previously been a sales executive for Eastern Electricity but 
took early retirement in 1994. Carol and Helen – inspired by the legacy of 
their ancestors and fuelled by a deep-rooted passion for real estate and 
property development, embarked on a journey to establish Beatrice Carter 
Property as a local family run independent business. Over the years 
Beatrice Carter has flourished offering a tailor-made service to its clients, 
not only specialising in the rental requirements for the USAF, now also 

including a unique sales experience for the Vendor.

Following the diagnosis of a brain tumour in 2001, Carol decided it was best to step away 
from the front line. The next few years Helen ran the business until 2004 when she moved 
down to Cornwall to raise her family. Angela Lynch (Carol’s sister) then managed and 
continued to grow the company until her retirement in 2021. The Beatrice Carter team is 
now led by Terrie Jaggard (Carol’s daughter) who has been with the company for over 
24 years, also joined by her daughter Alex Stimpson who has been a vital member of the 
team since 2011 and who now runs the Lettings division of the company. Terrie’s son Brad 
Jaggard also works at Beatrice Carter, he joined in 2020 following the completion of his 
University Degree in Cambridge. Elsie Palmer 
who is the only non-relative employee to be 
part of the current team has been a rising star 
since the completion of her Distinction level 
Apprenticeship, through Beatrice Carter.

The team work with Landlords across the globe, 
looking after their investments and continuing the 
legacy of Beatrice Carter. 

Beatrice Carter Property provides a personal 
service and are proud of the awards they 
have gained from the The Estas Awards which 
highlight the UK’s best agents delivering 
outstanding services of which Beatrice Carter 
has won 5 years running.
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18 Market Place, The Precinct
Mildenhall. Tel: 01638 715691

Your local,
family run pet store

18 Market Place, The Precinct
Mildenhall. Tel: 01638 715691

Your local,
family run pet store

Free Pet Food Delivery 
to Mildenhall and 

surrounding villages
Telephone: 01353 663463

Terms & Conditions apply

Vehicle Graphics
Signage, Labels

Workwear
Business Cards

Unit 5 Harlequin Business Park, Kenny Hill, IP28 8DS

Brownie Bites –  
our recipe for Easter 
INGREDIENTS
•	 175g butter (chopped)
•	 150g dark chocolate
•	 250g light brown sugar
•	 85g self raising flour
•	 50g cocoa powder
•	 3 large eggs
•	 100g milk chocolate chips or chopped 

chocolate
•	 24 mini chocolate eggs plus extra to decorate (24)
•	 (tart tins or mini muffin tins)
METHOD:
1	 Heat oven to 180C/fan 160C and line 24 holes 

with paper cases. 
2	 Put butter, dark chocolate and sugar in a pan 

and heat it gently, stirring all the time until the 
butter and chocolate have melted. 

3	 Remove from heat and leave to cool for a few 
minutes.

4	 Meanwhile sift the flour, cocoa and a good 
pinch of salt into a large bowl. Stir in the warm 
chocolate mixture and the beaten eggs until 
combined well. 

5	 Divide the mixture into the cases putting one 
mini chocolate egg into the middle of each, 
pushing it down gently. 

6	 Bake for 12-15 minutes until cooked but still 
gooey in the middle. The warmth will continue 
cooking as they cool for 10 minutes in the tin.

7	 Melt the rest of the chocolate chips/chopped 
chocolate in short bursts in the microwave 
(don’t burn) or in a bowl over simmering water, 
stirring frequently. 

8	 Leave to cool until quite thick then dot a little of 
this on each brownie and stick an egg on each.

Mildenhall & District Museum 
6 King Street, Mildenhall IP28 7EX  •  www.mildenhallmuseum.co.uk

YOUR MUSEUM NEEDS YOU
Do you have some spare time and interested in local history?

Mildenhall and District Museum are looking for new Trustees/Volunteers.

If you are interested and would like to know what is involved,  
please contact enqs@mildenhallmuseum.co.uk

We would love to hear from you.

Mildenhall & District Museum Society Talks 
Members £2 – non-members £4 

Annual Membership £10 
Talks are held at the Museum 7.30pm

Thursday 7th March – Daniel Morgan – History of the Toy Theatre

Thursday 4th April – Danny Pearson – Mildenhall Workhouse – the Lives of Paupers

Thursday 2nd May – Dad’s Army Museum

Refreshments available. Please come along, you will be assured a warm welcome.

The Museum will re-open after the winter break on 1st March.  
Opening times are:

Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday & Saturday 2.00pm – 4.00pm  
Friday 10.30am – 4.00pm

FREE ADMISSION – DONATIONS WELCOMED

ADVANCE NOTICE – Later this year marks the 90th anniversary of the Great 
Mildenhall to Melbourne Air Race and the commissioning of RAF Mildenhall in 
October 1934.

The Museum together with the Base, local councils, library, National Gallery and 
Mildenhall Register are hoping to have a series of events building up to October.

We hope you will be able to enjoy some of the activities and events that are 
organised.

Stephanie Palmer – Chairman of Trustees, Mildenhall Museum.

STOP PRESS – DURING THE EASTER SCHOOL HOLIDAYS THE HISTORY 
HUB PRESENTS AN EGGSTRAVAGANZA AT THE MUSEUM, FUN FOR ALL 
THE FAMILY. PLEASE CHECK WEBSITE FOR MORE DETAILS.

10 11



News from the Parish Council
Beck Row, Holywell Row & Kenny Hill

December 2023 & January 2024

Telephone: 01638 501623  –  Email: beckrowparishcouncil@gmail.com 
www.beckrowparish.com

SAVE THE DATE! Saturday 8th June 
2024. It will be a day to enjoy activities with 
friends and family. If you have emailed the 
Clerk to volunteer to help – thank you. This 
event will also kick off the local celebrations 
regarding the 90th anniversary of the 
MacRobertson Air Race.

The Parish Keeper will be carrying out 
some improvements and maintenance to 
the bollards and Beck Row village sign 
area at the junction of St John’s Street. 
The potential addition of colour from some 
flowers are also planned.

Beck Row Sleigh made its annual 
appearance in December. The Parish 
Council would like to thank Paul and Louise 
Canham for their huge effort once again in 
putting the sleigh and procession together.

The budget for 2024/2025 has been 
approved. The Parish Council have taken 
the decision to place a 0% increase on 
the precept. It was agreed by all council 
members.

You may notice an increased police 
presence in the local area. Back in 
November Mr Tim Passmore, the Police 
and Crime Commissioner for Suffolk 
attended the Parish Council meeting to 
discuss the plans for more community 
style policing and at January’s meeting 
Community Police Sergeant, Pete Maxfield 

attended to introduce himself and explain 
further. Suffolk Constabulary have recently 
had a major re-shuffle in its provision of 
community policing with the intention 
of being much more visible, involved in 
many more local engagements and in 
working together with other agencies and 
stakeholders in order to tackle community 
issues such as Anti-social behaviour much 
more effectively.

Reporting local crime: www.suffolk.
police.uk, select option “Policing in your 
area”, go to Community Policing team and 
follow correct procedures.

PLANNING MATTERS

DC/23/1910/TPO - TPO 048 (1963) tree 
preservation order - 50 Poplar (G1 on plan, 
within A1 on order) up to 80 Poplar (G2 
on plan, within A1 on order) fell Location 
Aspal Close Local Nature Reserve St 
Johns Street Beck Row Suffolk. Councillor 
Haylock noted that this work is important - 
as the Poplar trees grow old, they will fall if 
not removed.

DC/23/1922/HH - Householder planning 
application - a. two storey side and front 
extensions, b. render to all elevations. De 
Creke Farm, The Common, Beck Row. 
SUPPORT

DC/23/2009/TPO – TPO 048 (1963) tree 
preservation order – two conifers (T1 and 
T2 on plan within A1 on order) – fell. 13 
Parkside, Beck Row. (information purposes)

DC/23/2086/OUT – Outline planning 
application (means of access to be 
considered) – two dwellings with 
associated access. Land south of St John’s 
Street, Beck Row. SUPPORT

For further information regarding times and location – please see local  
social media pages – Beck Row Parish Hub and Community Page
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JUNK YARD
TOP PRICES PAID

JUNK CARS
WANTED

AUTO PARTS
RECOVERY

After the unseasonably wet weather the rain has stopped enough 
for the land to dry out. 

Many thanks to Lakenheath Football Club led by Richard Horrex 
for attending to the pitch and we wish all the youngsters good 
luck for their matches here. It is a thriving set up and the many 
youngsters who come are a pleasure to host. I really don’t need 
to remind you that anyone is welcome to come and watch and 
enjoy the refreshments available during match days. 

A lot of interest was shown in the old photo published in the last edition of the 
football team at the time, and if anyone has photos they could lend for publication 
we would be pleased to publish them. The latest one was taken 10 years ago 
when players from years back came together for a match in memory of David Gee. 
He was chairman for many years and was a much-respected man who devoted 
a great deal of his time and interest in BRFC. The years have not dimmed his 
memory! There are no names attached to this photo and we would be very grateful 
if anyone recognises themselves, their children or anyone else in the photo. Please 
text any information to 07481 407694. Thank you in anticipation!

Meanwhile any Beck Row, Holywell Row or Kenny Hill youngsters who want to 
take the opportunity to join in with Lakenheath Youth teams, you are more than 
welcome. 

Contact details are Philip Haylock: philiphaylock@btinternet.com, mobile 
07860 316748 or Richard Horrex: richardhorrex@gmail.com, mobile 07540 
201223.

BECK ROWBECK ROW
FOOTBALL CLUBFOOTBALL CLUB
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BILL MALONE SERVICES
T: 01638 716494  l  M: 07841 785455

E: wmalone.790@btinternet.com

UPVC WINDOWS & DOORS
REPLACEMENT SEALED UNIT SPECIALISTS
UPGRADE YOUR OLD WINDOWS WITH NEW ENERGY 

EFFICIENT SEALED GLASS UNITS

CALL 
TODAY 

FOR A FREE 
QUOTATION 

& ADVICE

M: 07841 785455
News from Beck Row Methodist Church 
Since our last magazine edition we have had four successful events in the chapel 
and hall. 

The early December Christmas coffee morning saw the hall filled with people from 
surrounding villages who gathered in the Methodist Church Hall. Many thanks are 
due for their patronage and their generosity because a sum of £612 was raised and 
of course many thanks for all those who cooked or gathered up raffle prizes or ran 
stalls. A true community spirit all round.

The next event was the Christmas sing along with Bryan Roy. Carols and well-
known Christmas songs were sung with gusto by a congregation from all around. 

The following week hosted the Mead Singers along with some youngsters from 
Stagecoach and what a delight they were. For those regulars who wouldn’t want to 
miss such an evening it was the usual pleasurable occasion and for those of you 
who have never been you missed a treat. See you next time hopefully.

Finally, before Christmas was the usual Carol Service which starts off the 
Christmas celebrations to put a smile on everyone’s face.

Forthcoming Events 
Saturday 3rd February and 6th April – Coffee Mornings   

We wish you all a very Happy New Year !

JPL ARPENTRY
Home Improvements
Renovations &
All areas of Carpentry

Call for a quote today

07507687361

Beck Row Ladies Club
After forming the new Ladies Club last summer, there has been a great response 
to the monthly meetings, which take place on the second Monday of each month, 
2pm, at St John’s Church Hall.

Apart from a good excuse to get together again after Covid, there have been some 
interesting afternoons, including a wonderful display of handmade quilts, a rescue 
dog turned Therapy Dog with her owner who has written books on the subject, and 
a history talk on the Fens.

Meetings last for approximately 2 hours, and the entry of £4 includes the talk, 
refreshments and a raffle.  All ladies are very welcome.  The next meetings are:

12th February ‘That Rings a Bell’ – Mike Wabe, Thetford Town Crier

11th March ‘Bury’s American Connections’ – Terry O’Donaghue, Blue Badge Guide

8th April ‘Work of the War Graves Commission’ – Mac MacDonald, ex-RAF

There are also three outings planned for the summer, which will be self/shared 
driven, further details at the next meeting.

Please join us for a very sociable afternoon.
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Exercised 3 Times A Day | Pet CCTV - 24/7 | Underfloor Heating
Animalair | Pet Daycare | Collection Service Available

Pine Farm Kennels & Cattery 
Luxury Boarding

l  Exercised 3 Times a Day
l  Pet CCTV - 24/7
l  Underfloor Heating
l  Animalair
l  Pet Daycare
l  Collection Service Available
01842 861841 or 07946 452942

pinefarmkennels@yahoo.com
Wilde Street, Beck Row, Mildenhall IP28 8BT

Winter gives us an ideal window to carry out much of the habitat management 
work at Lakenheath Fen, as it is outside of the breeding season for the wildlife here. 
Between the months of October and February, we shouldn’t encounter any nests, 
young animals or disturb any hard-working parents trying to raise their families.

So far this winter, then, much progress has been made in transforming our new land 
north of the river from intensively farmed arable fields into a wetland home for wildlife. 
For those readers not familiar with this project, in February 2023 the purchase of an 
additional 54 hectares was completed, thanks to a grant from the Morgan Sindall 
Construction Group. Hundreds of years ago our ancestors began to drain the Fens 
to turn the fertile but waterlogged peat soils into something dry enough for arable 
farming. However, wildlife lost out and the peat is now disappearing as it slowly dries 
and blows away in the breeze. By adding in sluices, dams and new ditches we are 
helping our piece of land to hold more water once again. 

As I write this in mid-January, our excavator driver is working on the new land now 
and is making good progress with creating new ditches on a very large, square field 
that made up a good chunk of the land purchase. As he works, the water table is 
rising, and we hope that the un-grazed wet grassland this work is creating will attract 
breeding Redshank, Lapwing and Snipe. Work is ongoing but hopefully this spring 
will see our first positive results. Every day the excavator is keenly followed by Great 
White Egret, Little Egret and gangs of Pied Wagtails and Starlings after an easy meal!

Managing our Habitats at 
RSPB Lakenheath Fen

The photograph is of the view from Joist Fen viewpoint, across the reedbed that has just been cut 
by the digger on the distant right. It was taken by our warden, Katherine Puttick, on 10 January 2024.

Elsewhere on the reserve, the annual process of reedbed cutting is well underway. 
Each year, different areas are cut on rotation – allowing us to keep the habitat varied. 
The longer we leave an area uncut, the denser it becomes, and these dense patches 
are favoured by birds like Bearded Tit, Bittern and mammals like the Harvest Mouse 
for nesting in. However, birds also like more open areas to forage for food in, as the 
small pools created in the cleared areas support small fish, frogs and aquatic insects 
(see photo). Whilst cutting the reeds themselves, we will also remove sapling willows 
and cut back mature bushes. Willows are very happy growing in waterlogged ground 
and without intervention, they would dry out the reedbed and begin a process called 
‘succession’. This is where the habitat gradually reverts to woodland. Centuries ago, 
the Fens were wetter and would have resisted this change better, but now they are 
drier and more isolated, the reedbed needs our help to stay as it is. 

All this work would not be possible without the dedication and commitment of our 
volunteers on our weekly work parties. Whilst we have six members of staff, we have 
dozens of volunteers so hopefully you can imagine the impact they have on what we 
can achieve.

With best wishes for the weeks ahead, 
Heidi Jones, Visitor Experience Officer 
RSPB Lakenheath Fen,  

Station Road, Lakenheath, Suffolk IP27 9AD� rspb.org.uk      
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One bird you might be lucky enough to see at this 
time of the year is the brambling.  

Arriving during cold spells from Scandinavia to feed 
on beech masts, the small seeds scattered along the 
ground under beech trees. 

The call of a brambling has a nasal quality to it and 
can be recognized with the trained ear. 

The orange on the breast and black on the wings 
of the male make it stand out in the drabness of 
winter. Precisely the same size as a chaffinch, 
both birds can be found in flocks together. Get 
the binoculars on the flock and you can soon tell 
the difference. I’ve seen them recently in areas 
where there are beech trees but they could easily 
move on to bird tables once they’ve finished in the 
woods. Seeds can be put on a raised stone and this 

may attract other species and then bramblings could come in. 

It’s worth bearing in mind that the brambling is designated a Schedule One species by 
the British Trust for Ornithology, and while it’s great to look for them now you shouldn’t 
go searching for them between April to September so as not to disturb a nest. They are 
rightfully protected.

Brambling
Despite the cold, the wind, the drizzle, hundreds, perhaps thousands of residents 
turned out to greet Santa and his friends whilst they toured our villages!! 

If it was cold on the sleigh, there was a warm welcome from all that greeted the 
procession. 

This year Santa in his brightly lit sleigh was joined by five decorated tractors, a 
dancing Lada and the SARS car all being serenaded by Christmas music – if you 
couldn’t see us, you could hear us!! 

The look on the children’s faces (and the adults) when they saw Santa in his sleigh 
and then to see the snow that the snow machine produced was amazing. One little 
boy shouted for Santa at the top of his voice and when Santa went to see him, 
he insisted many times “I’ve been a very good boy” – and Santa told him that he 
would visit him shortly. 

The evening was a great success and it is hoped that the 2024 Sleigh will be as 
good – if not better!!

The Sleigh doesn’t just happen. A big THANK YOU to all of those who gave up 
their time to make the Sleigh and Procession the success it was. 

Santas’ Sleigh

SPD electrical

Simon Daniel
Electrician

07817 938316

All electrical work 
undertaken

Part P registered

Data, TV and 
Communications
Periodic test and 
inspection

Free  
Quotations

Local

EICRs

Competitive  
Prices
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Birthday Congratulations!
Congratulations are in order for two of our life long residents of the Parish who recently 
celebrated their 90th birthdays.

Mary Butcher celebrated her birthday with an afternoon 
tea for family and friends. Mary came to live in Holywell Row 
when she married Peter Butcher in 1958 and they moved into 
their new bungalow which they named “Clovelly” and where 
she still lives.

Doreen Stebbeds lived in Holywell Row where she was born 
and when her mother died moved 
with her father to Shrubhouse Close 
in Beck Row. 

She went to work in a children’s home in Stowmarket when 
she left school where she lived in, but then later came back 
to live in Beck Row working on Mildenhall Air Base before she 
retired. Recently she moved into Ashmore Nursing Home in 
Stanton near Bury St Edmunds.

She had her birthday celebrations in the Nursing Home with 
friends from St John’s Church and other friends and family.

Congratulations to Topsy Bacon B.E.M.
It is with great pleasure that we record the awarding of the 
B.E.M. to Topsy for her services to education in our Parish.  A 
truly deserved accolade.

She started the pre-school in Beck Row in September 1974 
because of the limited provision of this kind in the area. With 
the backing of a group of mums they began in the Old Village 
Hall in The Street, now a private house. They stayed in the 
Village Hall until 1981 then moved to a mobile classroom in the 
grounds of the Primary School in Lamble Close.

Numerous village people helped with fundraising and getting things put in place so 
the move could take place in the September and the start of the school year. With ever 
growing numbers such was the success of this venture that an extension was added 

but eventually it was necessary to purchase another mobile 
classroom which is still in use today.

Shortly the Nursery School will be celebrating the 50th 
anniversary with Topsy at the helm all those years. She is 
now having the children of children she has had through her 
hands. There is no greater compliment than that.

CONGRATULATIONS!

CHURCH FARM
BOARDING KENNELS AND CATTERY

Pet Walking & Sitting l Clean & Spacious Units
All Animals Catered For l All Fully Heated

Veterinarian on call
Individual & Family Units Available

All Dogs Personally Walked 
Other Small Animals Catered For

NVQ Level 3 Qualified

Telephone: 
01353 675400

Email: parkbreck@hotmail.com
www.churchfarmboardingkennels.co.uk

Church Farm Lodge, Kenny Hill, 
Mildenhall, Suffolk IP28 8DU
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Find us on Facebook

OPENING TIMES
Monday - Saturday 7.00am - 5.00pm

Sunday - Closed

Customer car park available 
behind the shop.

PJS
DECORATING SERVICES
Specializing in all types of wallcoverings 

internal & external painting.
CSCS Registered, Fully Insured.

Free Quotations.

Email: pjsdecorators@live.co.uk

Telephone: 01638 718896  Mobile: 07487 709126

2024 Year of the 90th Anniversary of the MacRobertson Air Race
The MacRobertson Air Race was a historic 
aviation event that took place in October 1934 as 
part of the Melbourne Centenary celebrations. 
The race was devised by the Lord Mayor of 
Melbourne, Sir Harold Gengoult Smith, and the 
prize money of £15,000 was provided by Sir 
Macpherson Robertson, a wealthy Australian 
confectionery manufacturer, on the conditions 
that the race be named after his MacRobertson 
confectionery company, and that it was 
organised to be as safe as possible. A further 
condition was that a gold medal be awarded to 
each pilot who completed the course within 16 
days.

The race was organised by an Air Race 
Committee, with representatives from the 
Australian government, aviation, and Melbourne 
Centenary authorities. The Royal Aero Club 
oversaw the event. The race ran from RAF 
Mildenhall in East Anglia to Flemington 
Racecourse, Melbourne, approximately 11,300 
miles (18,200 km). There were five compulsory 
stops, at Baghdad, Allahabad, Singapore, 
Darwin, and Charleville, Queensland; otherwise 
the competitors could choose their own routes. 
A further 22 optional stops were provided with 
stocks of fuel and oil provided by Shell and 
Stanavo. The basic rules were: no limit to the 
size of aircraft or power, no limit to crew size, 
and no pilot to join the aircraft after it had left 
England. Aircraft had to carry three days rations 
per crew member, floats, smoke signals, and 
efficient instruments. There were prizes for the 
outright fastest aircraft (£10,000 and a trophy, 
£1,500 and £500) and for the best performance 
on a handicap formula (£2000 and £1000) by any 
aircraft finishing within 16 days.

The winner of the race was the de Havilland 
DH.88 Comet named Grosvenor House, flown 
by Flight Lieutenant C.W.A. Scott and Captain 
Tom Campbell Black. The Comet was a purpose-
built racing aircraft designed by A.E. Hagg and 

built by the de Havilland Aircraft Company. The 
aircraft was powered by two Gipsy Six R engines 
and had a top speed of 237 mph (381 km/h). The 
Grosvenor House completed the race in less than 
three days, despite flying the last stage with one 
engine throttled back because of an oil-pressure 
indicator giving a faulty low reading. The Comet’s 
victory in the MacRobertson Air Race helped 
to establish its reputation as a fast and reliable 
aircraft, and it went on to set several aviation 
records in the years that followed.

24 25



This year has seen an increase of rats and we are grateful for  
this informative article from Ian Shipp

You Dirty Rat
Rats are a serious health risk to man especially in kitchens, food preparation and storage 
areas and where they come into contact with children and older people.

Rats are particularly difficult to control because of the rate at which they breed and are able 
to colonize new areas.

In the event of an infestation, you will need to survey the area to determine the size of the 
colony and the most appropriate form of control.

Britain is home to two types of rats: 
- The Brown Rat (sometimes called The Norway Rat or Common Rat) 
- The Ship Rat which is far less common

Distribution

The common rat is the most abundant and widespread of the species and can be found 
anywhere that offers shelter or food, including sewers and drains. They are excellent 
burrowers and favour compost heaps, ground under hedgerows and sheds. In domestic 
properties they will live in wall cavities and beneath floor boards. Ship rats are mainly 
restricted to port areas where they live indoors.

Pest concerns

Rats are a serious health risk to man especially in kitchens, food preparation and storage 
areas and where they come into contact with children and older people.

Rats are known to be responsible for spreading numerous, very serious diseases which can 
cause harm and even kill people – these include:

Weil’s disease – Leptospirosis also known as Leptospiral jaundice - is transmitted via 
rodent urine, infecting people through contact with contaminated liquids or food. 

Plague – probably the most infamous of all. Transmitted to humans from rats by the Rat 
Flea. Plague has not been recorded in Britain since the early 1900s but is still prevalent in 
many parts of the world.

Other diseases include Rat Bite Fever, Tetanus, Murine Tetanus and Lymphocytic 
Choriomeningitis.

Rats also carry many parasites including, 
ringworm, mites, nematodes, tapeworm, ticks and 
fleas.

Rats contaminate food, destroy building 
structures and cause fires when chewing on 
electric cables.

Top tips to help keep rats away:

•	 Store food, especially grains, pet food and 
birdseed, in rodent-proof metal or heavy 
plastic containers.

•	 Store grass seed in sealed containers.

•	 Put away any uneaten pet food.

•	 Pick up any fruit that has fallen from 
trees in your garden.

•	 Search out holes (even small ones) 
around your foundations, eaves and 
soffits and fill them with steel wool, 
cover with sheet metal, or fill with caulk, 
plaster or cement.

•	 Don’t over feed birds in the garden – and 
bring food in at night.

•	 If you try to self-treat always follow the 
guidance on the product labels!!!

If all else fails call the professionals! Call a 
local company.

Look out for a member of a professional 
organisation such as The National Pest 
Technicians Associaiton.

Written by Ian at 999 Pest Control Ltd  
Tel: 07775 801190 for any pest issues

Ashwood  
Tree Care
T R EE SER V ICE S

Specialists Tree Workers
All kinds of trees expertly  
felled, topped and pruned.

No job too large or small

MOB: 07312 670 125
OFFICE: 01638 476 964
ashwoodtreecare190@yahoo.com
26 The Street, Beck Row,  
Bury St Edmunds IP28 8AD

14 Day Cooling Off Period

FREE
ESTIMATES

FULLY
INSURED
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week only time frame which I think is fair. I 
am shocked that this government thinks it 
is OK to tell lies to the public.

On the subject of hen contentment, I 
have recently been given a pair of really 
handsome cockerels whose crowing was 
keeping the neighbours awake at their 
previous abode. I put them in the shed 
with 250 brown girls who were starting to 
get tired and whose egg numbers were 
dwindling. All I can say is that 2 weeks 
after they arrived the hens are now laying 
50 more eggs per day. As far as I am 
concerned these handsome gentlemen 
can crow as loud as they like.

A couple of articles ago I wrote about taking my vintage Massey Ferguson 65 (on 
this farm since 1963) for shot blasting. As you can see by the photos her renovation 
is almost complete and she is back on the farm with my son in law James putting 
her back together. I have so many memories of the old girl. She was stolen twice, 
dumped in a dyke once and mysteriously returned once. On another occasion 
my father was stranded in snow drifts in Isleham. He walked to a farm, rang my 
mother and instructed her to get me to pull him home with the 65. I duly set off 
wrapped up in a big Parka and I can still remember and even feel how cold I was 
that evening. However I succeeded in getting him home. Different days then – I 
was only 13 years old! I loaded thousands of tons of sugar beet into my lorry with 
her to take them to Bury beet factory. In the dry summer of 1976, I spent the whole 
summer holiday cultivating stubble, killing twitch (now known as couch grass), 
fishing and biking to Fen Tigers Speedway. Happy days then and I find it quite 
emotional that thanks to the brilliance of James and the painter John Chalk my old 
friend will soon be restored to her former glories.

FARMING DIARY
As I write this article thankfully it has stopped raining and now bitterly cold with 
-6°C expected tonight. This brings new challenges for a small-scale chicken farmer 
like me with the prospect of water freezing and hens getting cold and going slightly 
off lay. However, we have cold weather emergency procedures in place for water 
and the hens not being stupid stay in the shed and keep warm as best they can. 
All in all, despite the fact that my fingers are now cracked and extremely painful 
I think this weather is preferential to the hideous deluges we experienced in late 
December and early January. Certainly, both chickens and eggs are much cleaner 
now.

As a result of this year’s wet Autumn and Winter I have decided to do some 
remedial work in the yard to try and alleviate the flooding of my shop which has 
blighted the recent past. By the time I write again I am hoping that levels will 
have been raised, new piping will be in place, a new soakaway will have been 
constructed and new shingle will be in place. Expensive, but if we don’t take 
action, we will lose customers and there is nothing more expensive than that.

On the subject of customers, I have to report that my market stall outside Marks 
and Spencers in Bury St Edmunds continues to thrive. My sales have completely 
outpaced my targets and whilst I expected a lull after Christmas, I have not 
experienced one, in fact I am currently averaging close to 450 customers on a 
Saturday. How do I calculate that figure? 

Well, you may be amused to know that I have 
entered the realms of modern technology on 
my stall – an area totally alien to my abilities but 
took the plunge and am managing to help my 
customers to use a card machine to pay me! The 
world doesn’t seem to want to use cash much at 
all now. Bury really is a thriving market town on 
a Saturday with a great mix of local Bury people, 
people from neighbouring towns and villages, 
people of European heritage and many Americans 
from Bases near us. There is a fantastic buzz in 
town, and I consider it a privilege to be able to 

earn my living in such a prime spot.

Further good news for chicken farmers is the fact that there hasn’t been a case of 
bird flu in kept fowl since early November. This means that the policy of housing 
orders for kept birds and building up of natural immunities in wild birds seems to 
be working. This is great news as I hate housing orders as I think they are tough on 
hens and the public are not buying the product that they think they are. It is for that 
reason that I am more than a little surprised that the government has announced 
that if bird flu strikes again and hens compulsory housed, they will be called free 
range for the whole of the time the birds are kept in. The rest of Europe has a 16 
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DIZZY BEAUTY BOXDIZZY BEAUTY BOX
Beauty Therapist & Reflexologist

Pedicure, Waxing, MDB Facials, 

Eyelash, Perm & Tinting 
Hopi ear Candles and more.

T: 07891 785630
Dizzy Beautybox new

N. Young Tree 
Services Ltd

ALL KINDS OF TREES 
AND HEDGES EXPERTLY FELLED, 

TOPPED OR PRUNED
Driveways gravelled

Patios and driveways pressure washed
Slabbing l Fencing l Turfing and wood Chippings

All rubbish removed l All roots destroyed

All types of garden work undertaken

Telephone: 07810 366740 or 07785 765454

FREE ESTIMATES

Also Qualified Bricklayer

Carpet Cleaning &
Stone Floor, Upholstery, Rugs

A few points that make us stand out.

Rothwell’s have been in business since 1993

We’re an honest local family firm.
Our large truck mounted machines mean

more cleaning and drying power
for the best results possible.

Members of both the NCCA & TACCA
We will move the furniture.

100% satisfaction or it’s FREE.
Call Oliver and Max Campbell

for expert help today

Telephone: 01638 428 060
www.Rothwells.biz

PILOT EXPERIENCE

FLYING MADE REALFLYING MADE REAL
Test your skills flying one of our fully 
functional simulators:
- Boeing 737-800
- Army Lynx Helicopter
- F35 B Lightning Fighter Jet
The ONLY F-35b Lightning II fighter jet sim in the UK

01638 428558 l www.sim2do.com

Unit 1B Gregory Road, Mildenhall
Suffolk  IP28 7DF

FROM
ONLY
£60

Sim2Do
Flight Simulator
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Midnight 
Autos Ltd

All kinds of vehicles 
bought for cash

Runners/Non Runners 
MOT Failures

U.S. Spec 
4x4 l Vans

Anything considered.
All areas covered.

07843 994159
 01638 815291

Beck Row 
Guest House for Dogs

Small Breed Dog Boarding

I look after your little dog when 
you are away!

Dogs stay in my home and 
have access to an enclosed garden!

All dogs need to be fully vaccinated  
including Kennel Cough

WhatsApp / Text / Call 

07869 105464
Licenced by West Suffolk Council 5* Rated

THE THURSDAY CLUBTHE THURSDAY CLUB
The Thursday Club are looking for new members (over 50s for both 
ladies and gents) to join our local friendly club, we have been going 

for over 50 years, so we must be doing something right.  
Help us to keep going for many more years.

We have a variety of speakers,  
quiz/games afternoons and trips out throughout the year.  

We do have a great cuppa and biscuits at meetings and a raffle.  
So please come along for a couple of hours and  

meet new friendly people.

We meet every 3rd Thursday of the month at  
the Methodist Hall, Beck Row  

and there is plenty of parking available.

For any further information  
please telephone Maggie Walker on 01638 715447.
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Home Grown AspArAGus And potAtoes

Home produced eGGs And duck eGGs

Farm Shop Open 7 days a week dawn to dusk

Telephone: 01638 718485
Mobile: 07860 316748

Holywell Row

Mobile: 07891 725486

The 48th Fighter 
Wing provides 
worldwide  
responsive 
combat airpower 
and support.

The 48th Fighter Wing – also 
known as the Liberty Wing – is 
located at RAF Lakenheath 
and RAF Feltwell. Consisting of 
more than 5,000 U.S. military 
members, over 1,500 British and 
U.S. civilians, and around 8,500 
dependents, it is the largest 
U.S.-operated Air Force base in 
the United Kingdom and home 
to both F-15E and F-35A fighter 
jets. Current priorities for the 48th 
Fighter Wing include doubling our 
F-35A fleet by 2024 and providing 
balance for our people.

For more information visit:
https://www.mildenhall.af.mil /About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/759969/civilian-personnel-start-your-job-search-herel

Are you looking for a career
WITH NEW PERSPECTIVE?

These benefits could have you dancing  
for joy at your new job!

•  Nursery Assistant  •  Kitchen Assistant  •  Janitor  •  Housekeeper 
•  Recreation Assistant  •  Engineer  •  and MORE!  •

•	Annual leave (up to 30 days) + UK bank holidays
•	Paid sick leave
•	Various pay schedules dependent upon position
•	Overtime available*
•	Flexible working options*
•	Pension scheme
•	Life assurance scheme
•	Free Employee Assistance Programme (EAP)*
•	Free on-site parking
•	Free specialised training provided*
• 	Development opportunities available
•	Time off, cash and honorary awards, and  

recognition available for significant  
contributions and consistent high performance

•	Free access to on-site gym facilities
	 *Subject to terms and conditions

Work as a civilian on RAF Lakenheath to
support the United States Air Force.

Historically, the 48th FW has been 
the foundation of USAFE’s combat 
capability and remains so today. 
The Liberty Wing led the El Dorado 
Canyon raids into Libya in 1986 and 
was the first F-111 fighter unit to 
deploy to the Gulf during Operations 
Desert Shield and Desert Storm. The 
Liberty Wing also anchored NATO 
forces during Operations Deliberate 
Force and Allied Force. Since 
September 11, 2001, the 48th FW 
has played a key role in antiterrorism 
operations, and providing combat 
support in Operations Enduring 
Freedom and Iraqi Freedom.

•

Scan the QR
code to get

started!

Places for all events need to be booked online – please  
visit https://bit.ly/LakenheathFenEvents to read more and book tickets.

Winter Walking Safari 
Sun 11 Feb (9:30am to 3pm) 
Join our knowledgeable volunteers for a full tour of all the habitats here at 
Lakenheath Fen – we will try to see Marsh Harriers, Bearded Tits and perhaps our 
Cranes too. 
Adults £16 / Children £8 (RSPB-members)  
Adults £20 / Children £10 (non-RSPB members)

Treasures of the Moth Trap 
29 March, 26 April, 31 May (10am to 11am) 
Learn more about the amazing world of moths – join us to admire what we catch in 
our harmless trap. 
Adults: £3 non-RSPB members, £2 for RSPB members.  
Under 18’s go free! 

Free Entry for National Lottery Open Week 
Sat 9 – Sun 17 March (all day) 
As thanks for National Lottery funding, players can bring a recent lottery ticket or 
scratch card with them to get free entry to the reserve for the day.

Stargazing with Jonathan Shanklin 
Wed 13 March (time tba) 
Join us for a special evening with renowned meteorologist Jonathan Shanklin, for a 
fascinating talk followed by a walk if the sky is clear.

Race for Wildlife 2024 
Sun 20 October (11am to 2pm) 
Booking is now open for our biggest event of the year – why not join us for either 
a 5k or 10k circuit through this beautiful nature reserve? All profits will fund 
conservation work.  
Adults £15 
Under 18’s £7.50

Events at RSPB  
Lakenheath Fen 

2024

RSPB Lakenheath Fen,  
Station Road, Lakenheath, Suffolk IP27 9AD� rspb.org.uk      
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Mini Digger & Driver Hire
Skip Loader Dumper

Post Hole Boring  l  Fencing

Concrete Breaking  l  Groundworks

Hard Landscaping

Footings  l  Pond Building & more

Contact Tom on 

07597 624319
or find us on Facebook

T: 01638 718831  l  M: 07736 177151
E: lee@lweandsons.co.uk

2 Rose GReen Lane, Beck Row

suffoLk IP28 8De

InDustRIaL l DomestIc 

commeRcIaL

eLectRIcaL contRactoRs

Lee Williams

T:  01638 718831
M: 07736 177151
E:  lee@lweandsons.co.uk

2 Rose GReen Lane

Beck Row

suffoLk

IP28 8De

LWE & Sons Ltd

InDustRIaL l DomestIc l commeRcIaL

eLectRIcaL contRactoRs

Lee Williams

Thanks to this Edition’s deliverers  
- James and Katrina Bailey
I (Katrina) grew up in West Row and came to Holywell Row every Sunday as a 
child to visit my grandparents Bernie and Vera Parsons. Vera used to work at the 
old Aspal Hall and some people may remember how Bernie managed to repair 
most things (including the tiniest of clocks), well into his 90s. 

James and I have lived in Beck 
Row since 2014, after moving back 
to England from abroad. We were 
supposed to have had 6 weeks to 
relocate and settle in before our first 
child was born, but she ended up 
arriving before the new sofa! 

Since then we’ve also had a son and 
we now often deliver the Beacon as 
a family.

We enjoy living in Beck Row and like 
to get involved in community events.

Looking for a Professional, Friendly & Independent Estate Agent when 
considering Selling, Buying or Renting your Home, then contact your local Agent

Balmforth Estate Agents
01638 711171

Free, No Obligation Valuations
No sale – No Fee!

mildenhall@balmforth.co.uk              
www.balmforth.co.uk
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Beck Row Parish Clerk: 01638 501623
Electricity: 0800 783 8838
Suffolk Fire Service: 01473 260588
Doctor/Hospital: Emergency 999, Non-Emergency 111
Police: Emergency 999, Non-Emergency 101
Water: (including drains and sewers) 0345 717 1100
West Suffolk Hospital: 01284 713000

West Suffolk C.C.: 01284 763233
West Suffolk Councillors: 

Don Waldron: 07939 626634 
don.waldron@westsuffolk.gov.uk 

Mick Bradshaw: 07788 234522
Suffolk County Council: 03456 066067 

Colin Noble: 07545 423795
Samaritans: 116 123 (Freephone)

DISCLAIMER
The Beacon states the information contained in the material in this magazine is for 
information purposes only. 
The Beacon does not make any warranty or representation as to the accuracy or fitness for 
purpose of any material in this magazine.
Ownership of copyright remains with contributors and items should not be reproduced 
without their prior permission in writing.

We would like to thank all those who contributed to this parish magazine, as well as all 
those who have helped to deliver it. Should you wish to get in touch regarding anything 
in this magazine or if you wish to contribute something towards the next issue you may 
contact us by 14th March 2024 in the following ways:
If your household does not receive a magazine please let us know.

Cllr Sue French: sjfrenchpc4@hotmail.com  •  07727 329796

Philip Haylock: 6 The Street, Holywell Row, Suffolk IP28 8LS  •  07860 316748


